BOROUGH OF BARROW-IN-FURNESS

AUDIT COMMITTEE








     Meeting: 7th July, 2011







     at 2.30 p.m.

PRESENT:- Councillors Burns (Chairman), Pointer (Vice-Chairman), Barlow,                   W. McClure (Minute Nos. 1-6 only) and Wilson.  
Also present was Gareth Kelly from the Audit Commission.
1 – Minutes

The Minutes of the meeting held on 8th March, 2011 were unable to be confirmed as a correct record as none of the current Committee Members had been a Member of the Audit Committee during the last Municipal Year.
2 – Apologies for Absence/Attendance of Substitute Member
An apology for absence was received from Councillor Thurlow.  Councillor Barlow attended as a substitute for Councillor Thurlow for this meeting only.
3 – Audit Commission Report – International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS) Restatement and Review of Financial Systems
Gareth Kelly from the Audit Commission attended the meeting and presented the report to Members.  He explained that the Audit Commission had produced a report on IFRS Restatement and Review of Financial Systems which had been appended to the report.

The report set out the findings from an interim audit and covered the work that the Audit Commission had completed on the Council’s IFRS restatement as well as the work they undertook each year on the Council’s financial systems.

IFRS Restatement Work
It was noted that in 2010/11, the Council’s financial statement had been compiled using IFRS.  The Chancellor had announced the move to IFRS reporting for the public sector in the 2007 budget in order to bring benefits in consistency and comparability between financial reports in the global economy and to follow private sector best practice.  In preparation for the change, Councils had been required to restate their 2009/10 accounts on an IFRS basis.  This was because the figures became the prior year comparable figures in the 2010/11 statement of accounts.  The restatement exercise required the Council to review and change the opening balance sheet at 1st April, 2009, the closing balance sheet at 31st March, 2010 and the Income and expenditure Account for 2009/10.  The Audit Commission was required to review the restated figures to gain assurance over the comparable figures included in the 2010/11 accounts which formed part of their audit opinion work for 2010/11.

The Audit Commission’s review had not identified any material errors.  However, there had been some issues to resolve to ensure that the restated accounts complied with the Code of Practice on Local Authority Accounting 2010/11 (based on IFRS).  These included:-

· Consideration of the need for group accounting;

· Completion of the review and classification of leases;

· Accounting for embedded leases in contracts;

· Completion of notes to the accounts (comparative disclosures); and

· Segmental reporting.

The Audit Commission’s experience of IFRS restatements from other sectors was that producing these parts of the accounts for the first time often required significant resources.  The Council would need to ensure that sufficient resources were available to complete the restatement, alongside preparing the 2010/11 accounts by 30th June, 2011.

The Council had produced a new set of accounting policies to follow IFRS.  The draft accounting policies had been reviewed and were in line with the IFRS code. 
Review of Financial Systems
The Audit Plan for 2010/11 set out the work required in order to meet responsibilities under the Code of Audit Practice.  The Code required the Audit Commission to audit the annual accounts and decide whether they presented fairly, the Council’s financial position.  As part of the work each year, the Audit Commission must understand the systems that record the transactions which lead to material figures in the annual accounts.  They did this by documenting and ‘walking through’ the systems, to ensure that controls within the Council’s main financial systems were working as intended; controls were in place to safeguard the Council’s assets; and that transactions had been correctly accounted for.
The Audit Commission concluded that all the material systems key controls had been operating as expected from the ‘walkthrough’ and controls transaction testing with the exception of housing rents.  The audit had identified improvement areas for some systems and in respect of IT arrangements.  The audit reported had resulted in 11 recommendations which had been detailed in the Action Plan appended to the report.

In respect of IT arrangements, Members had concerns following the recent retirement of the IT Manager.  The Council’s Internal Audit Manager advised the Committee that Internal Audit had made 36 recommendations relating to IT arrangements in 2010/11 which had previously been presented to this Committee.  He agreed to bring it to the next meeting of the Committee for Members’ information.

RESOLVED:- (i) To note the Audit Commission report; and

(ii) To note that the Internal Audit report relating to IT would be presented at the next meeting of the Committee.

4 – Internal Audit Annual Report 2010/11
The Council’s Internal Audit Manager attended the Committee and presented the Internal Audit Annual Report for 2010/11 to the Committee.  He explained that the purpose of the Annual Report was to meet the Head of Internal Audit’s annual reporting requirements set out in the Chartered Institute of Public Finance and Accountancy (CIPFA) Code of Practice for Internal Audit in Local Government in the United Kingdom 2006.  The Head of Internal Audit’s formal annual report presented an opinion of the overall adequacy and effectiveness of the internal control environment, and:-

· Included and opinion on the overall adequacy and effectiveness of the organisation’s internal control environment;

· Disclosed any qualifications to that opinion, together with the reasons for the qualification;

· Presented a summary of the audit work undertaken to formulate the opinion, including reliance placed on work by other assurance bodies;

· Drew attention to any issues the Head of Internal Audit judged particularly relevant to the preparation of the Annual Governance Statement; 

· Compared the work actually undertaken with the work that was planned; and

· Commented on compliance with these standards and the Internal Audit quality assurance programme.

The 2010/11 Year Opinion was that the Annual Report provided reasonable assurance that the majority of key controls had been operating satisfactorily.  The detailed opinion was that, for the systems reviewed, the Council had basically sound systems of control in place, although there had been weaknesses which put some of the system objectives at risk.  The profile of assurance was comparable to other Local Authorities, with the majority of Council systems receiving Substantial Assurance.  There were however, 8 areas where only Restricted Assurance could be provided which related to:-
· Residual Waste;

· IT General Controls Review of report IT 42; 

· Catering Contract Sodexo (awaiting management response); and

· IT Asset Management (2009/10 audit finalised in 2010/11).

Specific Contract Audit Reviews:-

· Construction of Holker Street Car Park (2009/10 audit finalised 2010/11);

· Alterations to the Park Leisure Centre (2009/10 audit finalised in 2010/11);

· Construction of Link Road Phase II – Cornmill Crossing to North Road (awaiting management response); and

· Partial demolition of ‘Darlington’ Steel Portal Framed Warehouse and Re-establishing of Structure (awaiting management response).

The weaknesses found by Internal Audit as a result of their work, together with their recommendations for improvement, had been included in reports to senior management and Members.

Progress against the 2010/11 Annual Plan
A detailed analysis of the progress against the Audit Plan for 2010/11 had been appended to the Internal Audit Annual Report.  The assessment of auditable areas had identified 73 systems which covered the Council’s operations.  The audit coverage achieved in the period, compared to the Audit Plan was set in the table below.  The reduction in planned coverage compared to actual mainly related to changes made to the Audit Plan for the number of contract audits.  In addition, Housing Benefit Grant Certification testing had been completed which had not been reflected in these figures, all of which had been included within regular progress reports issued to the Audit Committee.

	2010/11
	Percentage of
Systems Covered
	Percentage of
Risk Covered

	Planned
	33
	77

	Achieved
	25
	62


A summary of the number of audit recommendations made during the year in the Internal Audit Final Reports was as follows:-
	Recommendations
	Total
	Priority 1
	Priority 2
	Priority 3

	Made
	86
	2
	55
	29

	Fully Accepted
	84
	2
	53
	29

	Partly Accepted
	1
	0
	1
	0

	Not Accepted
	1
	0
	1
	0


In addition there had been 7 Priority 1 recommendations, 39 Priority 2 recommendations and 5 Priority 3 recommendations made, where a draft report had been issued, and was awaiting a management response.
During the year Internal Audit had reported on the implementation of 148 agreed audit recommendations made in previous reports.  The results were as follows:-

	Fully Implemented
	Not Implemented
	Overtaken by events
	TOTAL

	58
	69
	21
	148


For the recommendations not fully implemented, revised dates had been agreed with management for their implementation.  Internal Audit would further review progress on their implementation during 2011/12.

RESOLVED:- To note the Internal Audit Annual Report for 2010/11.

5 – Internal Audit – Final Reports

The Borough Treasurer reported that Internal Audit had completed a number of audits in accordance with the approved annual programme.  On completion, final reports were presented to this Committee for consideration.  

The Council’s Internal Audit Manager attended the meeting to present the reports to Members.

There had been 13 final reports appended for consideration, all of which had an assurance level of Substantial.  The reports included:-

1.
Receipt Book Checks;
2.
Housing and Council Tax Benefits;
3.
Financial Information Systems (FIS);
4.
Budgetary Control;

5.
Treasury Management;

6.
Accounts Receivable;
7.
Accounts Payable;

8.
Cemeteries and Crematorium;
9.
Personnel;

10.
Emlyn Street Car Park;

11.
Housing Rents;

12.
Procurement; and

13.
Income Collection
RESOLVED:- To note the Internal Audit Final Reports.

6 – Benefit Service Inspection
The Borough Treasurer reported that the Audit Commission had carried out an inspection of the Benefit Service in July 2008 and at that time they had concluded that the Council provided a ‘poor service with poor prospects for improvements’.  An improvement plan had been agreed and a re-inspection of the service had been undertaken in January 2010.  The re-inspection report had been issued in June 2010 with the conclusion that the Council provided a ‘fair service with uncertain prospects for improvements’.
Members’ and Officers’ views were that the Inspector’s conclusions had been very harsh on both occasions and the service provided was good given the level of resources available to the Council.

He reported that the improvement plan had concluded and a closing letter had been received from the Department for Work and Pensions (DWP) which had indicated that the Department was satisfied with progress and action taken by the Council and in particular Members had been referred to the following extract from the letter:-

“I particularly wanted to congratulate your Authority on its performance against the Right Benefit measure, for which you are consistently at the top of your benchmarking group.  The Audit Commission report highlighted the success you have had in educating customers of their responsibility to report changes of circumstances to the Benefits Service.  The end result is that Barrow is identifying a very high proportion of the potential changes in their caseload”.
A full copy of the letter from the DWP had been appended to the report.  Members had been requested to note that the Benefits Service which was provided by Liberata was monitored on a monthly basis and improvements had been introduced when necessary.  Performance was reported at regular intervals.

Also appended to the report had been a list of the improvements that had been implemented which demonstrated that significant effort and resources had been devoted to improving the service.  Members had been requested to note that the improvements were not solely those identified by the Inspectors.  A service improvement plan was already in operation and remained in place to ensure that the Contractor was providing the level of service determined by the Council.
The benefits performance for 2010/11 against the agreed targets was as follows:-

	BENEFITS PERFORMANCE 2010/11
	
	

	
	
	

	MEASURE AND DESCRIPTION
	
	PERFORMANCE

	
	
	

	NI180 – Right Benefit (YTD)
	ACTUAL
	14,066

	Right Benefit
	FORECAST
	12,578

	
	
	

	NI181 – Right Time (YTD)
	ACTUAL
	6.4

	Average time to process new claims and change events
	TARGET
	13.5

	
	
	

	LPI – New Claims (YTD)
	ACTUAL
	21.9

	Average speed of processing new claims
	TARGET
	25.0

	
	
	

	LPI – Change Events (YTD)
	ACTUAL
	4.9

	Average speed of processing change events
	TARGET
	12.0

	
	
	

	LPI – Processed in 14 days
	ACTUAL
	96.2%

	Percentage of new claims decided within 14 days of receiving all information
	TARGET
	90.0%

	
	
	

	PM17 – Reconsideration in 4 weeks
	ACTUAL
	83.3%

	Percentage of applications for reconsideration processed and notified within 4 weeks
	TARGET
	80.0%

	
	
	

	PM18 – Appeals in 4 weeks
	ACTUAL
	100.0%

	Percentage of appeals submitted in 4 weeks
	TARGET
	80.0%

	
	
	

	PM19 – Appeals in 3 months
	ACTUAL
	100.0%

	Percentage of appeals submitted in 3 months
	TARGET
	80.0%

	
	
	

	LPI – Overpayments
	ACTUAL
	86.9%

	Percentage of HB Overpayments recovered as a percentage of overpayments identified
	TARGET
	70.0%

	
	
	

	LPI – Subsidy
	ACTUAL
	0.41%

	LA Error <0.48% of gross expenditure
	TARGET
	0.48%

	
	
	

	LPI – Sanctions
	ACTUAL
	49

	Number of successful sanctions and prosecutions
	TARGET
	50

	
	
	

	LPI – Quality (YTD)
	ACTUAL
	15.25%

	% financial errors identified by quality tool from random samples
	TARGET
	12.0%


RESOLVED:- (i) To note the final outcome of the Benefits Service Inspection exercise;
(ii) To note the letter from the Department of Work and Pensions; and

(iii) To note the Service Performance for 2010/11.

7 – Risk Management

The Policy Review Officer explained that the Audit Committee had responsibility for monitoring the Council’s risk register on a quarterly basis to ensure that risks were being reviewed appropriately.  The risk register had been reviewed by Management Board in June and the following amendments had been made:-
· Risk 6 – The score for the impact of implementing the pay review had been reduced from 4 to 3 because the implications would be considered as part of the comprehensive service review and the impact was lessened.
· Risk 7 – The impact of not achieving the recycling targets had been reduced from 4 to 3 because the financial implications had been accounted for in the 2011/12 budget.
The risk policy had been updated to reflect these changes and the latest version of the Council’s Risk Register for 2011/12 had been appended to the report for Members’ information.

RESOLVED:- To note the report.
8 – Performance Management

The Policy Review Officer submitted a report providing Members with the end of year performance report for 2010/11 and the proposed priorities for 2011/15.

He reported that 33 priority actions were due to have been completed by the end of 2010/11 of which, 23 had been completed, 8 had been partially achieved or were subject to delays and were not expected to be completed in 2011.  Two actions in relation to KP4 had not been completed due to funding issues.

The current status of the actions for each key priority was as follows:-

KP1: Safer, cleaner greener

Achieved

· The Council changed its waste collection contractor in April and anticipated an increase in complaints about the waste collection service as changes in working practices had been introduced. An action was to reduce these complaints to the 2009/10 baseline level by the end of Quarter 1. This had been achieved and the Council were currently receiving less than 20 complaints per week.

· The action to implement the new grounds maintenance contract had been achieved.

· There had been action to implement grass cutting for Biggar Bank and this had been implemented.

· The action to provide cosmetic enhancement of vacant Town Centre units had been achieved.

· Delivery of “shop front” grants had been successful and would continue whilst external funding was available.

Partially achieved

· There had been an action to improve recycling and although there had been significant improvement to 36.2%, the target level of 40% had not been achieved. The reduced value of the recycling reward scheme had been incorporated into the 2011/12 budget.

KP 2: Meeting the housing needs of the Borough

Achieved

· The development of the frail and elderly scheme in Holker Street had been completed.

· The development of additional affordable housing had been successful. 

· The Council continued to have >99% of Council dwellings that met the decent home standard.

· The choice based letting programme had been launched.

· The Housing Market Renewal programme had been progressed.

Partially achieved

· The Council had continued to target private sector grants to reduce fuel poverty but had been unable to measure the outcomes. The outcomes would be compared to the LAA target which had now been deleted, it required undertaking a survey and the cost of the survey was disproportionate to the information that would be gleaned from it.

KP 3: Providing easier access to services

Achieved

· The Council had improved the effectiveness of on-line transactions resulting in an increase in the number of payments (81% to 82%) and other transactions (5% to 10%) completed on-line. The total number of cleansing calls to CRM had decreased by 32% from 40,647 in 2009/10 to 27,496 in 2010/11.

· The improved website service had also contributed to a reduction in the number of avoidable contacts.

· The Council had been assessed at the Achieving level of the Equalities Framework for Local Government. 

KP 4: Support economic regeneration

Achieved

· The Town Centre link road had been completed and was now open.

· The refurbishment of 104 Abbey Road had been subject to delays but would be completed in the second quarter of 2011/12.

· The refurbishment of the Mall was complete.

· The refurbishment of Furness House was complete.

· Phases 2&3 of the Dalton Road Public Realm Improvement Programme were complete. 

Partially achieved

· The acquisition programme was continuing but was subject to funding.

Not achieved

· The action to commence Phase 2 of Waterside House development had been cancelled. The new access road to Waterside House had been completed and was now open. 

· The action to secure headline funding for Waterfront Barrow had not been completed. A submission had been made for Regional Growth Funding (RGF) but this had been unsuccessful. The Compulsory Purchase Order to acquire land for Waterfront Barrow would not go ahead; however, the Council would still try to acquire land on a voluntary basis.

KP 5: Improve the effectiveness and efficiency of our Council

Achieved

· Implementation of the Cumbria Climate Change Action Plan was continuing. The Council had been unable to measure progress in terms of CO2 emissions because of issues with the calculation spreadsheet that had not yet been resolved. As a result it was uncertain whether the 10% reduction in CO2 emissions had been achieved.

· The procurement policy had been completed but had been superseded by the Purchasing Guide.

· Cashable savings had been delivered through changes to the ground maintenance and cleansing contracts.

· Processing of benefit claims had improved significantly and performance was in the top 25% of Authorities. 

KP6: Expand facilities and activities for young people

Achieved

· The Multi Use Games Area in Dalton had been subject to some delays but had now been completed and was open to the public.

· Usage of the youth gym at the Park had increased by more than 8%.

· There had been increased participation in organised sports activities in 2010/11 there had been a 19% increase in the number of participants and a 13% increase in the number of attendances.

· The Lakes alive spectacular had taken place although the estimated attendance was 6,000 against a target of 8,000.

· The action to deliver the Zircus plus event had been completed.

Partially achieved

· The construction of the all weather facility at The Park had been delayed but would be completed in 2011.

Performance Indicators

The Policy Review Officer reported that there were a number of national indicators and local indicators where it was appropriate to report data on a quarterly basis. The end of year figures for the local indicators are presented in Table 1 and the end of year figures for the national indicators are presented in Table 2 below.
Table 1: Local Indicator for 2010/11

	Indicator
	Description
	2009/10
	2010/11
	Change

	9
	Percentage of Council tax collected
	96.6
	96.55
	

	10
	Percentage of NNDR collected
	98.7
	98.25
	

	12
	Average number of days sick per member of staff
	9.14
	10.59
	

	126
	Number of burglaries per 1000 households
	4.01
	4.57
	

	127a
	Violent offences per 1000 population
	18.06
	16.40
	

	127b
	Robberies per 1000 population
	0.06
	0.23
	

	128
	Vehicle crimes per 1000 population
	3.87
	3.65
	

	218a
	Percentage of abandoned vehicles removed within 24 hours
	100
	75
	
[image: image1]

	
	Number of incidences of racial violence
	38
	32
	

	
	Number of incidences of racial Damage
	2
	2
	

	
	Number of hate crimes


	55
	48
	


Table 2: National Indicator for 2010/11

	Indicator
	Description
	2009/10
	2010/11
	Change

	NI 191
	Residual waste per household


	864
	856
	

	NI 192 
	% of waste recycled, composted
	34.2
	36.0
	

	NI 195a
	% of streets that don’t meet the cleanliness standard: litter
	1
	1
	

	NI 195b
	% of streets that don’t meet the cleanliness standard: detritus
	2
	2
	

	NI 195c
	% of streets that don’t meet the cleanliness standard: graffiti
	0


	0
	

	NI 195d
	% of streets that don’t meet the cleanliness standard: fly posting
	0
	0
	


· Collection of Council Tax and National Non Domestic Tax had been marginally lower than in 2009/10.

· The average number of day’s sickness absence per member of staff was worse than for the same period in 2009/10.

· There had been a decrease in the number of violent crimes.

· There had been an increase in the number of acquisitive crimes including household burglaries and robberies. The robbery figure was based on small numbers (5 in 2009/10 and 17 in 2010/11).

· There had been a decrease in the number incidences of racial violence and the number of hate crimes reported.  

· There had been a marginal reduction in the amount of waste generated and recycling has improved.
Key Priorities 2011/15

The Policy Review Officer reported that the Council’s existing Key Priorities had served well in providing a structured management and direction of its efforts and resources.  However, in the new economic reality, faced with massive withdrawal of Central Government grant, the Council must re-organise itself into a leaner organisation unable to offer the same level of support and subsidy to its residents, partners and customers and concentrating on fewer and only the most significant strategic issues.

The Council’s overall strategic driver in the coming four years would be retrenchment, the need to become smaller and withdraw from services and functions which it decided would be less important and relevant given the resources available.

However, it would be important that the Council continued to have a strategic view of what was important and to guide Members and Officers in identifying those issues where any spare capacity would be directed.

Clearly the Council’s main objective must be to achieve a balanced budget and the overall priority must be to establish an effective and responsible deficit reduction strategy.

Revising the Key Priorities must give recognition to that, but it must also give scope to direct any surplus capacity, including capital resources which remained relatively strong, to the most urgent and important issues in the Borough.  To this end the following had been identified as key issues:-
· Efficiency;
· Housing;
· The built environment; and
· The local economy

The scale of resources the Council could bring directly to some of these issues may be reduced, but there was still much the Council could achieve through partnership and influence.  That said, the Council must be realistic as to the scale of intervention and positive action it could implement and the key objectives must be realistic.

To this end it was recommended that the Council adopted four new Key Priorities as follows: -
1. Provide good quality efficient and cost effective services while reducing overall expenditure;
2. Continue to support housing market renewal including an increase in the choice and quality of housing stock and the regeneration of our oldest and poorest housing;
3. Work to mitigate the effects of the recession and cuts in public expenditure and their impact on the local economy and secure a sustainable and long term economic recovery for our community; and
4. Continue to improve and enhance the built environment and public realm, working with key partners to secure regeneration of derelict and underused land and buildings in the Borough.

Once adopted by Council, the four Key Priorities would be used as the basis for all future business planning and to direct the activity of any spare capacity and resources.

Although at this time there was not a formal action plan there were a number of improvement activities being implemented and these include:-
· Undertaking a comprehensive service delivery review;
· Transferring management of waste collection, building cleaning and dog warden services to the street care team to reduce management costs;
· Undertaking a business improvement review of the Development Control service and developing a framework for setting local planning fees;
· Introducing self-financing of Council housing services;
· Re-letting the responsive repair contract;
· Reviewing housing support services;
· Updating Information Technology and introducing Customer Relations Management service in the Housing department;
· Demolishing the agreed areas of Marsh Street;
· Demolishing 100 Abbey Road and carrying out external improvements to 102 Abbey Road; and
· Completion of the all weather soccer centre.

An action plan would be developed once the priorities have been adopted.

The Policy Review Officer informed the Committee that Management Board had recommended the proposed Key Priorities for 2011/15 and he recommended that this Committee forward these to the Overview and Scrutiny Committee for their consideration.
RESOLVED:- (i) To note the report; and

(ii) To agree that the proposed key priorities for 2011/15 be forwarded to the Overview and Scrutiny Committee for their consideration.

9 – Annual Governance Statement
The Director of Corporate Services reported that part of the governance process was the preparation and publication of an Annual Governance Statement which was a self-assessment of how effective the Council considered its governance arrangements to be.
The following members of staff had been involved in preparing the Annual Governance Statement for 2010/11:-

· Chief Executive: Head of Paid Services;
· Director of Corporate Services: Monitoring Officer;
· Borough Treasurer: S151 Officer;
· Internal Audit Manager; and
· Policy Review Officer.

A copy of the Annual Governance Statement had been appended to the report.  The statement explained that the Council was responsible for delivering a wide range of statutory and discretionary services to the public in the area of the Borough.  The Council was responsible for ensuring that its business was conducted in accordance with law and proper standards, and that public money was safeguarded and properly accounted for, and used economically, efficiently and effectively.  The Council also had a duty under the Local Government Act 1999 to make arrangements to secure continuous improvement in the way in which its functions were exercised, having regard to a combination of economy, efficiency and effectiveness.

In discharging this overall responsibility, the Council was responsible for putting in place proper arrangements for the governance of its affairs, facilitating the effective exercise of its functions, which included arrangements for the management of risk.

The Council had approved a Code of Corporate Governance, which was consistent with the principles of the CIPFA/SOLACE Framework – Delivering Good Governance in Local Government.  The core principles identified in the framework underpinned the Council’s approach to governance.  The principles were:-

1. Focusing on the purpose of the Council and on outcomes for the community and creating and implementing a vision for the local area; 

2. Members and Officers working together to achieve a common purpose with clearly defined functions and roles; 

3. Promoting Council values and demonstrating the values of good governance through upholding high standards of conduct and behaviour; 

4. Taking informed and transparent decisions which were subject to effective scrutiny and managing risk; 

5. Developing the capacity and capability of Members and Officers to be effective; and
6. Engaging with local people and other stakeholders to ensure robust public accountability. 

A number of recommendations had been identified in the 2010 Annual Governance report and the Council had adopted these as an Action Plan.  The table below indicates progress made against the Plan:-
Table 1: AGR action plan

	
	Recommendation
	Status

	R1
	The explanatory foreword to the accounts covers areas recommended by the SORP.
	This was on-going and would be reflected in the 2010/11 accounts.

	R2
	Improve the process for preparing the AGS.
	The data evidence gathering process was more robust and transparent.

	R3
	The accounts should disclose the specific purposes of earmarked reserves.
	This had been implemented.

	R4
	Improve access to IT controls in Liberata to facilitate auditing.
	Completed.

	R5
	Reconcile Valuation Office Schedules and CT and NNDR systems.
	Completed.

	R6
	Assess provisions for bad debt against historical collection performance.
	On-going.

	R7
	Include HB over payment recovery in the accounts.
	On-going.

	R8
	Ensure Contract Standing Orders and Financial instructions are kept up to date.
Update procurement policy.
Improve the tendering process to make it more compliant with Contract Standing Orders.
	Completed.


Members had been invited to consider the report and agree to submit the report and supporting evidence to the District Auditors for their consideration.
RESOLVED:- (i) To agree to submit the report and supporting evidence to the District Auditors for their consideration; and

(ii) To agree that the Annual Governance Statement be published on the Council’s website.

The meeting closed at 4.20 p.m.

